
AGENDA 
PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING 

CITY OF SHOREVIEW 
 
 

                                                                           DATE: MAY 23, 2017 
         TIME: 7:00 PM 
         PLACE: SHOREVIEW CITY HALL 
         LOCATION: 4600 NORTH VICTORIA  
 
 
1. CALL TO ORDER 
 ROLL CALL 
 APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

April 25, 2017 
             
3. REPORT ON CITY COUNCIL ACTIONS 

Meeting Date: May 1, 2017 and May 15, 2017 
Brief Description of Meeting process- Chair John Doan 

 
4.  NEW BUSINESS 
 

A. PUBLIC HEARING - CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT*/VARIANCE 
 FILE NO: 2660-17-13 
  APPLICANT: Max and Beth Segler/ Moser Homes 
  LOCATION: 1265 Sunview Court 
 
5.   MISCELLANEOUS  
 

A. TEXT AMENDMENT- Small Cell Wireless 
 

B. DESTINATION SHOREVIEW 2040 - COMPREHENSIVE PLAN 
 

C.   City Council Meeting Assignments for June 5, 2017 and June 19, 2017 are Doan and 
Yarusso 

 
 6.   ADJOURNMENT 

 *These agenda items require City Council review or action. The Planning Commission 
will hold a hearing, obtain public comment, discuss the application and forward the 
application to City Council. The City Council will consider these items at their regular 
meetings which are held on the 1st or 3rd Monday of each month. For confirmation when 
an item is scheduled at City Council, please check the City’s website at 
www.shoreviewmn.gov or contact the Planning Department at 651-490-4682 or 651-490-
4680 

 

http://www.shoreviewmn.gov/
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SHOREVIEW PLANNING COMMISSION 
MEETING MINUTES 

April 25, 2017 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Chair Doan called the April 25, 2017 Shoreview Planning Commission meeting to order at 7:02 
p.m. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
The following Commissioners were present:  Chair Doan; Commissioners, McCool, Peterson, 
Solomonson, Thompson, Wolfe and Yarusso. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner Thompson to   
  approve the April 25, 2017 Planning Commission meeting agenda as   
  submitted.   
 
VOTE:   Ayes - 7  Nays - 0 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Peterson, seconded by Commissioner Solomonson to   
  approve the March 28, 2017 Planning Commission meeting minutes as   
  submitted. 
 
VOTE:   Ayes - 7  Nays - 0   
 
REPORT ON CITY COUNCIL ACTIONS 
 
City Planner Kathleen Castle reported that the City Council approved the Comprehensive Sign 
Plan for Willow Creek Center at its April 17th meeting.  The changes to condition No. 1 were 
approved for replacement of an existing tenant sign under certain conditions. 
 
The Council did consider the Final Plat and Final PUD submitted by Greco Ridge at the April 
3rd Council meeting for redevelopment of the property at 1005 Grams Road.  Greco Ridge 
objected to the proposed stipulation in the PUD Agreement that restricted uses on the property.  
The item was tabled and reconsidered at a special meeting on April 5, 2017.  The primary 
restriction concern related to adult education uses and public and quasi public uses within the 
business park.  There is a text amendment regarding public and quasi-public uses in non-
residential zoning districts to be considered later in the meeting. 
 
 



 2 

NEW BUSINESS 
 
PUBLIC HEARING - CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT 
 
FILE NO.:  2655-17-08 
APPLICANT: ANTHONY MARAS 
LOCATION:  4324 SNAIL LAKE BOULEVARD 
 
Presentation by Economic Development and Planning Associate Niki Hill 
 
The Conditional Use Permit (CUP) application has been submitted to construct a 440 square foot 
detached garage.  The property is greater than 1/2 acre in size but less than 1 acre, which allows 
a detached accessory structure at a maximum of 288 square feet.  The size of the proposed 
structure exceeds this maximum and requires a CUP.  The CUP process is a review of the request 
according to the Development Code standards and consistency with the Comprehensive Plan. 
 
The property is zoned R1, Single Family Detached.  The lot area consists of 0.61 acres with a lot 
width of 120 feet.  Existing on the property is a single family home with 1,980 square feet of 
foundation area and a 528 square foot attached tuck-under garage.   The maximum accessory 
structure of 1200 square feet or 90% of the dwelling unit foundation area does apply with a CUP 
application. 
 
The proposed detached garage would be 20 feet x 22 feet placed 14 feet from the north property 
line and 66 feet west of the rear property line.  The structure will be used for storage and other 
garage purposes.  It complies with all height and design standards.  The height is 17 feet with an 
upper storage area.  The exterior materials will match the existing home.  Staff is recommending 
vegetation screening in the setback area along the north property line. 
 
Notices were sent to nearby property owners.  One comment was received in support of the 
project.   
 
Staff finds the use is consistent with the Development Code and Comprehensive Plan policies.  
The single-family home will remain the primary structure on the property.  The total of all 
accessory structures is less than the limit of 1,200 square feet.  Staff is recommending the 
application be forwarded to the City Council with a recommendation for approval. 
 
City Attorney Beck stated that he has reviewed the notice which is proper for the public hearing. 
 
Chair Doan opened the public hearing.  There were no comments or questions. 
 
 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner Peterson to   
  close the public hearing at 7:16 p.m. 
 
VOTE:   Ayes - 7  Nays - 0 
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Commissioner Solomonson stated that he will support the proposal as it does comply with 
Development Code standards and Comprehensive Plan policy. 
 
Commissioner Peterson expressed his support and stated that he would prefer to see vegetative 
screening rather than a fence along the north property line which abuts Ramsey County open 
space. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Peterson, seconded by Commissioner Thompson to recommend  
  the City Council approve the Conditional Use Permit submitted by Anthony Maras,  
  4324 Snail Lake Blvd, to construct a 20’ x 22’, 440 square foot detached accessory  
  structure on his property, subject to the following conditions: 
 

1. The project must be completed in accordance with the plans submitted with the 
application.  Any significant changes to these plans, as determined by the City Planner, 
will require review and approval by the Planning Commission. 

2. The exterior design and finish of the structure shall be compatible with the dwelling.    
3. Vegetation and/or screening shall be installed on the north side of the garage to lessen the 

visual impact to the adjacent home to the north. 
4. The applicant shall obtain a building permit for the structure.  
5. The structure shall be used for storage of personal property and other garage related 

purposes.  
6. The structure shall not be used in any way for commercial purposes.  

 
Said approval is based on the following findings of fact: 
 

1. The proposed accessory structure will be maintain the residential use and character of the 
property and is therefore in harmony with the general purposes and intent of the 
Development Ordinance. 

2. The primary use of the property will remain residential and is in harmony with the 
policies of the Comprehensive Guide Plan. 

3. The conditional use permit standards as detailed in the Development Ordinance for 
residential accessory structures are met. 

4. The structure and land use conform to the Land Use Chapter of the Comprehensive Guide 
Plan and are compatible with the existing neighborhood. 

 
VOTE:  Ayes - 7  Nays - 0 
 
 
SITE AND BUILDING PLAN REVIEW 
 
FILE NO. :  2657-17-10 
APPLICANT: RAMSEY COUNTY PARKS AND RECREATION DEPARTMENT 
LOCATION:  300/370 NORTH OWASSO BOULEVARD 
 
Presentation by City Planner Kathleen Castle 
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The application is for renovation and improvements to Lake Owasso County Park that will 
enhance the park facilities for park users.  The park consists of approximately 9 acres with 
frontage on both Lake Owasso and Lake Wabasso.  It is bisected by North Owasso Boulevard.  
Renovation will occur in two phases.  Phase I improvements in 2017 include boat trailer parking, 
picnic shelters, boat launches, parking, the beach house and beach on Lake Owasso.  There is a 
trail system proposed throughout the park and along North Owasso Boulevard.  
 
Phase II will occur after the street reconstruction of North Owasso Boulevard in 2020.  North 
Owasso Boulevard is a City street.  Ramsey County has been working closely with the City to 
make sure there is the least amount of conflict between the road reconstruction plans and park 
renovation.  The City and Ramsey County are partnering with Ramsey-Washington Metro 
Watershed District who is designing the storm water management plan for both the park and the 
road reconstruction.  The storm water management plan will be completed in Phase II and will 
include permeable pavers, underground storage and rain gardens. 
 
The land use designation of the property is park use.  The property is zoned R1, Detached 
Residential and Shoreland Management.  Parks are a permitted use in the R1 District.  The 
proposal complies with the minimum 50-foot setback required from the Ordinary High Water 
(OHW) mark.  On Lot E there are a few parking stalls in the setback area due to the shallow 
depth of land south of North Owasso Boulevard. 
 
Parking improvements include 144 parking stalls in five parking lots throughout the park.  Boat 
trailer parking will be separated from general parking.  One-way drive aisles will improve traffic 
circulation.  Crosswalks and trail connections are planned across North Owasso Boulevard. 
 
The park will have two seasonal restroom buildings and a small picnic shelter.  The architecture 
design incorporates sustainability with solar panels and daylighting.  Use of solar panels will 
mean net zero energy use.  Five landmark trees will be removed and replaced on a 1:1 ratio.   
 
Property owners within 350 feet were notified of the proposal.  One comment was received in 
support of the project but questioned the placement of the trash enclosure.  The preference is to 
leave the trash enclosures on the south side further from the residential neighborhood.  The main 
trash receptacle is on the south side.  Smaller trash containers will be located throughout the 
park. 
 
Staff finds the proposal is consistent with the Comprehensive Plan and Development Code.  The 
planned improvements that include a storm water management plan and use of sustainability 
architecture will enhance this park facility for park users.  Approval is recommended with the 
conditions listed in the staff report. 
 
Commission Discussion 
 
Commissioner McCool asked if current parking is overwhelmed and whether there will be 
enough parking with the new improvements.  Ms. Castle stated that the City has not received 
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complaints about parking.  The recommendation from the DNR is to keep the same amount of 
parking. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked the reason the temporary crosswalk in Phase I is shifted in 
Phase II.  Ms. Castle explained that the crosswalk is being moved in Phase II so that it is on the 
east side beyond the two driveways into the parking lot for safety reasons. 
 
Mr.  Gus Blumer, Project Manager, stated that after public input on parking, it was decided to 
provide parking on both sides of North Owasso Boulevard with one-way drive aisles to make 
circulation more efficient and safer.  A trail loop will be incorporated which is not now present.   
The proposal was originally for 28 boat trailer parking stalls, which is 3 more than currently 
exist.  In working with the Ramsey-Washington Metro Watershed District and wetland buffers to 
reduce impervious surface, that number has been reduced to 25.  The two parking stalls around 
the trash enclosure have been removed to provide a better buffer to wetland. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked about shade structures, picnic tables on the south side and 
placement of benches.  Mr. Blumer explained that shade structures will be seasonal and taken 
down in the fall.  Picnic tables will be located on the south side, and benches will be placed 
throughout the park. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked the reason for the fishing pier being moved to the Lake 
Wabasso side.  Mr. Blumer explained that there is a need to not have the fishing pier be in 
conflict with the boat activity and beach on Lake Owasso.  Lake Wabasso has better fishing and 
is deeper.  Commissioner Solomonson further asked what will be in the open space adjacent to 
the residential area to the northeast.  Mr. Blumer stated that the area has been mowed in the past 
and will become a native plant area. 
 
Commissioner Wolfe asked if there will be lighting on the trails.  Mr. Blumer answered that 
there will not be lighting due to the County ordinance that the park closes one hour after sunset.  
Also, there will be new improved lighting with the City’s road project, which will be adequate 
for the park. 
 
Commissioner Wolfe noted the three crossings over North Owasso Boulevard and asked if there 
will be an option to cross either over or under the road for safety reasons and what the speed 
designation will be.  Mr. Blumer stated that the space is too limited to put in a ramp for a 
walkway over the road.  The speed will be determined by the City, as the road is under City 
jurisdiction. 
 
Commissioner Peterson asked what parking options are available for potential increased demand 
with these improvements.  Mr. Blumer stated that there are limited options.  Because of the land 
constraints, it was difficult to put in the amount of parking planned.  Use of picnic shelters is 
popular but not anticipated to increase substantially.  The beach use may increase. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso asked what provision will be made for safety for anticipated increase of 
bike traffic.  Mr. Blumer stated that there is an existing 10-foot off road trail on the north side of 
Owasso Boulevard that will remain. 
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Chair Doan asked if the ADA compliant swim platform is unique to this park for the 
Courage/Kenney waterski program or is included in other County parks.  Mr. Blumer responded 
that the swim platform is unique to Minnesota for handicapped access.  It was not requested by 
the Courage/Kenney organizations.   
 
Chair Doan encouraged use of handicapped accessible ramps in all parks.  Mr. Blumer noted 
that the County has hired a universal design consultant.  A tool kit for park development that 
includes handicapped access is being put together that will be carried over into other park 
projects. 
 
Commissioner Thompson asked how the nature play area on the Wabasso side will change.  Mr. 
Blumer stated that there will be a swing set but no other man made structures.  Trees that are 
taken down will be designed into activities centers, such as a nest, balance logs, steppers.  Slides 
will be incorporated into the natural slopes.  A water play area will be included. 
 
Chair Doan asked for comments from the public.  There were no comments or questions. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner McCool to   
  recommend the City Council approve the Site and Building Plan Review   
  application submitted by Ramsey County Parks and Recreation Department for  
  the redevelopment of Lake Owasso County Park, 300/370 North Owasso   
  Boulevard, subject to the following conditions: 
 
1. This approval permits the redevelopment of the Lake Owasso County Park in accordance 

with the submitted plans.  The City Planner may approve minor changes to the submitted 
plans. 

2. Final grading, drainage, erosion control and utility plans are subject to approval by the Public 
Works Director. 

3. Ramsey County shall continue to work with the City and the Ramsey Washington Metro 
Watershed District on the stormwater management plan for the Park redevelopment. 

4. Ramsey County shall continue to work with the City on items related to the roadway 
improvements, including pedestrian circulation throughout the park property.   

5. Landmark trees removed on the property shall be replaced in accordance with the City’s tree 
replacement requirements.  

6. Lighting on site shall comply with Section 206.030 of the Development Code.     
7. The Staff is authorized to issue grading and building permits for this project. 
This approval is based on the following findings: 
 
1. The proposed use is a permitted use in the R1, Detached Residential Zoning District. 
2. The use and proposed alterations are consistent with the Planned Land Use, goals and 

policies of the Comprehensive Plan, Chapter 4, Land Use and Chapter 10, Parks. 
3. The redevelopment is consistent with the Shoreland District and other applicable standards 

specified in the Development Code. 
 
VOTE:  AYES - 7  NAYES - 0 
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STANDARD VARIANCE/RESIDENTIAL DESIGN REVIEW 
 
FILE NO.:  2658-17-11 
APPLICANT: JIM KLEM CONSTRUCTION 
LOCATION:  444 WEST HORSESHOE DRIVE 
 
Presentation by Associate Planner Aaron Sedey 
 
This application seeks to demolish the existing home and detached garage in order to construct a 
new two-story home with attached garage.  The property consists of approximately 13,537 
square feet with a depth of 214 feet but is a substandard riparian lot with 64 feet in width.  The 
property is zoned R1, Detached Residential within the Shoreland Overlay District.  The 
maximum foundation area permitted is 18%; the maximum impervious surface permitted is 
27.05%.  The side yard setback for a second story is required to be 10 feet. 
 
Variances are requested for impervious surface at 30.4%, a foundation area of 19.5% and side 
setbacks for the second floor at 5 feet.  The setbacks from the north side lot line will be 5.7 feet 
and 5.5 feet from the south side lot line.  
 
The applicant states that practical difficulty is due to the narrow lot and the fact that the lot 
narrows further at the street.  Exceeding the foundation area allowance of 27.05% allows for a 
front porch, which ties into the character of the neighborhood.  Horseshoe Drive is a narrow 
street.  The plan is to keep vehicles off the street by adding off-street pervious parking.  If the 
off-street parking space were deleted, the plan would comply with the impervious surface 
requirement.  
 
Staff finds that the proposal is consistent with the City’s land use and housing policies.  Practical 
difficulty is present with the substandard width of the lot.  The required side yard setbacks 
constrains the buildable width of the lot.  The proposal will not alter the character of the 
neighborhood but will be an improvement. 
 
In accordance with the Shoreland Mitigation requirements, two practices are required to reduce 
the impact of the development on lake quality.  Architectural mass will be used with earth tone 
colors.   A vegetation area near the lake will be protected with retaining walls for erosion control.  
There will also be a rain garden near the street and a permeable parking space. 
 
Residents within 150 feet were notified of the project.  One comment was received expressing 
concern about visibility because of trees planned on the north side of the lot by the street.  Staff 
is recommending approval of the application. 
 
Commission Discussion 
 
Commissioner Peterson asked if there will be gutters to direct runoff water from the roof to the 
street away from the lake.  Mr. Sedey answered that gutters will direct runoff water to the street. 
Runoff from the permeable parking space will be directed to the rain garden. 
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Commissioner Solomonson asked for clarification of what impervious surface that will be 
removed and whether there is further opportunity to remove impervious surface to bring the 
application into compliance.  Mr. Sedey stated that the patio and fire pit on the lake side will be 
removed.  The sidewalk on the street side is 8 feet wide and will be reduced to 4 feet in width.  
The driveway will be narrowed.   
 
Chair Doan asked the size of the impermeable parking space.  Mr. Sedey stated that the parking 
space represents 3.6% of impervious surface.  If it were removed, impervious surface would be 
in compliance. 
 
Commissioner Peterson asked if the trees shown on the north side of the property need to extend 
to the street.  Mr. Sedey explained that the neighbor’s driveway is on the property line, which is 
the reason for the row of trees to the street. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked the type of trees that will be planted near the street. 
 
Mr. Chuck Wieck, Applicant, responded that he and his neighbor, Nito Quitavis, would prefer 
to not put in any trees along the driveway, if that would be acceptable.  At the intersection of 
Horseshoe Drive and Maple Street, there is a bottleneck of traffic.  Occasionally the driveways 
are used as cheating room for vehicles to pass each other. 
 
Chair Doan asked if Mr. Wieck would be willing to make the driveway to the garage a 
permeable surface.  Mr. Wieck responded that he would prefer not to have to do that.  Others in 
the neighborhood who live on the lake have received variances for impervious surface.  Those 
that have permeable driveways have trouble with maintenance and washouts between the pavers 
that create low spots.  He would not like to have that much maintenance for his driveway.   
 
Commissioner McCool asked if the parking space can be permeable.  Mr. Wieck answered that 
he is willing to make the parking space permeable. 
 
Commissioner McCool asked what alternative designs have been considered to comply with the 
10-foot side setback requirement for the second story.  Mr. Wieck stated that the stairs from the 
first to second floor and the rough in shell to install an elevator make it difficult to comply with 
the side setback requirement for the second floor. 
 
Commissioner Peterson asked for verification of the flow of drainage.   Mr. Wieck stated that all 
runoff on the street side of the house drains toward the street.  Drainage on the lake side flows to 
the lake.  He has spent considerable money in the past with tiering and riprap covering.  The first 
slope drains to a flat tier that percolates through the ground.  Water draining down the second 
slope hits grass before it drains into the lake.   
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked if the parking space by the road is considered a turn-around 
and allowed by Code.  Ms. Castle explained that riparian lots are treated differently where 
garages are permitted in front of the home.  For non-riparian lots, a turn-around or parking area 
would not be permitted in front of the home.  
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Chair Doan opened the matter to public comment.  There were no comments or questions. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson stated that he supports the proposal because this is a unique property, 
and the plan fits the character of the neighborhood. 
 
Commissioner Peterson agreed and stated the property will look much better with the garage 
away from the street.  He is pleased to see the removal of the patio on the lake side that created 
runoff from impervious surface.   
 
Commissioner McCool expressed his support noting that the setback variance is not a large 
encroachment and does not involve the whole side of the house.  He wants to be sure the parking 
area in front is permeable and is included in the motion conditions.  While he would like to see a 
smaller foundation area, the canopy over the house is a good trade off.  
 
Chair Doan stated that because the plan has gone this far with the larger foundation area, he 
strongly believes requiring a permeable driveway would be reasonable.  He understands the 
added maintenance, but maintenance is ongoing with any building project.  
 
Commissioner Peterson asked where the water draining to the street flows.  Ms. Castle answered 
that there is a storm sewer, but she is not sure where it flows.  Mr. Wieck stated that the sewer 
runs to a catch basin at North Owasso Boulevard where there is a sediment trap and then 
discharges to Lake Wabasso. 
 
Commissioner Peterson stated he would hesitate to require permeable pavers in the driveway 
when there is not information as to how permeability would work. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso suggested that in the future runoff from the roof for difficult properties 
could be better directed to a pipe underground rather than gutters.   
 
Mr. Jim Klem, Klem Construction, 13850 130 Street North, Stillwater, stated that the runoff 
from the roof will be directed to the rain garden.  There will not be nearly the runoff toward the 
lake that exists now with the new gutters with microscreen.  The gutters will not be a problem 
and will never have to be cleaned.  The size is only 1% over of what is permitted, which is 
minimal. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson stated that if the DNR were giving credit for pervious surface, he 
believes the parking area would be sufficient for that credit.  Also, if the driveway is pervious 
and water would flow to the lake, it would have to go through the house and may create a water 
problem.  Mr. Klem’s statement has convinced him that water discharge will be well designed.   
 
Commissioner McCool noted that there is a sidewalk leading to the house.  If the DNR credits 
50% of square footage, the parking area would be 244 square feet.  If the sidewalk were to also 
be permeable, that would be another 110 square feet.  Requiring the sidewalk to be pervious 
would be a compromise. 
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Mr. Sedey noted that the sidewalk was reduced from 8 feet to 4 feet.   
 
Commissioner Thompson stated that she supports the proposal as long as the parking pad is 
permeable. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner McCool, seconded by Commissioner Solomonson to  
  adopt Resolution No. 17-22, approving the variances and the residential design  
  review applications submitted by Jim Klem Construction, 444 Horseshoe Dr. W.  
  Said approval allows variances for the structure side yard setback and increases in 
  the foundation area and impervious surface coverage for the construction of a  
  single-family home. This approval is subject to the following conditions with a  
  modification to condition No. 3 by adding a sentence that reads, “The areas  
  designated on the plans as the permeable parking area and sidewalk must be  
  constructed using pervious materials.” 
 

1. The project must be setback 48.8 feet from the road. 
2. The deck shown in the plans on the north side must be a minimum of 5 feet from the side 

property line. 
3. Impervious surface coverage shall not exceed 30.4% of the total lot area as a result of this 

project. The applicant is encouraged to utilize pervious materials in the driveway. The 
areas designated on the plans as the permeable parking area and sidewalk must be 
constructed using pervious materials 

4. The project must be completed in accordance with the plans submitted as part of the 
Variance and Residential Design Review applications. Any significant changes to these 
plans, as determined by the City Planner, will require review and approval by the 
Planning Commission.   

5. This approval will expire after one year if a building permit has not been issued and 
construction commenced.  

6. Material storage and construction vehicle parking shall be limited to the subject property.  
No construction parking or storage is permitted within the public right-of-way or on 
nearby private property without the written consent of the affected property owner. 

7. Erosion control will be installed in accordance with City Code requirements prior to any 
site disturbance.  Vegetation shall be restored in accordance with City Code standards. 

8. Mitigation Affidavit shall be executed prior to the issuance of a building permit for the 
new residence.  

9. A building permit must be obtained before any construction activity begins. 
10. This approval is subject to a 5-day appeal period. 

 
This approval is based on the following findings: 
 
1. The proposed improvements are consistent with the Land Use and Housing Chapters of the 

Comprehensive Plan. 
2. Practical difficulty is present as stated in Resolution 17-22. 
 
Discussion: 
 
Commissioner Peterson agreed that requiring the sidewalk to be pervious is a good compromise. 
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Chair Doan suggested the second sentence of condition No. 3 be changed.  Commissioner 
McCool stated that “and sidwalk” should be stricken from the end of the second sentence.   
 
VOTE:  Ayes - 7  Nays - 0 
 
COMPREHENSIVE SIGN PLAN 
 
FILE NO.:  2656-17-09 
APPLICANT: GREEN MILL 
LOCATION:  1000 GRAMSIE ROAD 
 
Presentation by Associate Planner Aaron Sedey 
 
The application is for a Comprehensive Sign Plan Amendment to add a new wall sign on the 
west side of Green Mill.  The current Comprehensive Sign Plan was approved in 2014, when 
Hampton Inn became Best Western.  At that time wall signs were removed from the west 
elevation, and the wall signs on the north and south sides were updated.   Three new joint free 
standing monument signs were installed, one at I-694 and one at I-694 and Lexington were 
updated.  A new monument sign was placed on Gramsie Road.   
 
Code requires that wall signs not exceed 5% of the area of the building elevation for structures 
with a floor area of 50,000 square feet or more.  The wall sign size can be a minimum of 40 
square feet or a maximum of 500 square feet.  The length cannot exceed 20% of the length of the 
building.  
 
The application is to install a 180 square foot (height of 10 feet, length of 18 feet)  
wall sign on the west elevation that reads Green Mill, second line Restaurant and Bar.   
 
Notices were sent to property owners within 350 feet of Green Mill.  No comments were 
received. 
 
Staff supports the sign on the west wall but has concerns about the sign being proportional in 
size to the wall.  The previous Green Mill sign on the west wall was 7 feet by 20 feet and 
stretched across the top of the elevation.  The proposed sign meets Code requirements. 
 
Commission Discussion 
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked the purpose of a wall sign on the west elevation.  Mr. Sedey 
responded that the sign is for the traffic at I-694 and Lexington.  Commissioner Solomonson 
noted there is a pylon sign at that location.   
 
Ms. Angie Winkel, Applicant, stated that the opportunity to obtain this sign came when another 
Green Mill location closed.  The plan is for more visibility from Lexington and I-694 because the 
pylon sign is separated from the actual location of Green Mill.  
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Commissioner Solomonson asked if there would be a preference for the pylon sign or the wall 
sign on the west elevation.  Ms. Winkel stated that is a hard choice.  The pylon sign lists three 
businesses and is away from the building.  The wall sign would only be for Green Mill and 
would call attention to the Green Mill’s location in the building.  If the proposed sign cannot be 
used in this location, there will be no sign on the west wall. 
 
Commissioner Peterson asked if the wall sign is larger than the pylon sign.  Ms. Winkel 
answered that it is larger than the Green Mill portion of the pylon sign. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson stated that the pylon sign is unique in the City and an advantage to 
this business, even though it is not close to the business.  There should be a directional sign by 
the pylon sign to the Green Mill.  He appreciates the desire for more visibility from Lexington 
but shares staff’s concern that the sign is oversized for the wall.  
 
Commissioner Peterson stated that he would like to table this matter and let the applicant and 
staff discuss the size issues and work out a resolution that informs people on Lexington where 
the Green Mill is located. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso agreed with Commissioner Peterson.  There is a question of precedent 
and whether the City should allow the sign because it was used at a different location for the 
same business.  That puts the decision outside City jurisdiction, which is why she would support 
tabling and further discussion.   
 
Commissioner Solomonson stated that he would like to know the size sign the City would 
recommend to be visible from Lexington and what size sign fits the wall in staff’s opinion. 
  
Chair Doan asked staff to present other options would achieve the goal of visibility from 
Lexington other than a used sign that is available. 
 
Commissioner McCool stated that the west side has no sign at all, and people do not know what 
the building is from that direction.  The sign will not face a residential area and will let people 
coming from Lexington know where the Green Mill is located. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Peterson, seconded by Commissioner Solomonson to approve  
   the tabling of the Comprehensive Sign Plan Amendment submitted by Green Mill, 
   1000 Gramsie Road, due to staff concerns of size, proportion to the wall, and  
   visibility of the proposed sign. This will allow the applicant the time to gather  
   more information needed for a staff decision on the proposed sign.  Also to extend 
   the review period from 60 to 120 days. 
Discussion: 
Commissioner Solomonson clarified that the sign would be located to the right of the door. 
 
Chair Doan stated that Green Mill is a valued member of the community and the reason to table 
this application is be able to identify location of Green Mill from Lexington. 
 
VOTE:  Ayes - 7  Nays - 0 
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PUBLIC HEARING/TEXT AMENDMENT BEEKEEPING 
 
FILE NO.:  2659-17-12 
APPLICANT: CITY OF SHOREVIEW 
LOCATION:  CITY WIDE 
 
Presentation by Economic Development and Planning Associate Niki Hill 
 
Two sections of the Code would be amended to include permission to keep bees—Section 205, 
Zoning and Section 601, Animal Licensing.  This amendment responds to a number of residents 
who would like to produce honey and/or address the decline of bees by establishing pollination 
in back yard bee hives.  In recent years several communities have revised ordinances to allow 
beekeeping in residential areas.  Currently, City Code allows non-domestic animals in the R1, 
Detached Residential District on properties consisting of two acres or more.  Bees are defined as 
non-domestic animals.   
 
In drafting this ordinance, staff has taken into account the many discussions held on beekeeping 
in the past year, as well as reviewed information from the Minnesota Hobby Beekeeper’s 
Association Model Beekeeping Ordinance, and related ordinances adopted in other cities.  The 
proposed ordinance would contain:  1) definitions; 2) bi-annual license requirement; and 3) 
setback requirements—25 feet from neighboring primary residential structures and also 25 feet 
from any public right-of-way or walkway.  Hives cannot be kept in any front yard area.  If hives 
are located closer than 25 feet to a side yard lot line, a 6-foot fly away barrier would be required. 
Colony density is based on the size of the property from 1/4 acre, 1/2 acre 3/4 acre and 1 acre, 
allowing 2, 4, 6, and 8 hives respectively.   
 
Notices would be sent to property owners within 150 feet once a license is obtained.  Insurance is 
not required for other animal licensing, and it was found that other communities that allow 
beekeeping do not require insurance. 
 
Notice of this public hearing was published in the City’s legal newspaper.  No comments were 
received.  One phone call was received from a resident with concerns about a 10-foot setback. 
Staff is recommending the ordinance be forwarded to the City Council for approval. 
 
Commission Discussion 
 
Commissioner Solomonson referred to Section 601.020 (E)(B) and stated that he would like the 
ordinance to specifically state the size box allowed.  The ordinance only refers to frames.  Also, 
the height of the boxes needs to be restricted.  He questioned whether the fly away barrier would 
work if the boxes are stacked off the ground.  
 
Commissioner Yarusso asked the standard size of frames.   
 
Commissioner Solomonson responded that the frames can be purchased easily.  On the internet 
an 8 x 10 frames are sold, but he is not sure that is standard. 
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Commissioner McCool  stated the issue is how high the frames in boxes can be stacked.  
Stacking 8 boxes would be over 6 feet tall and above the fly away barrier, which would probably 
not be practical for the beekeeper.  He questioned the use of dense vegetation as a fly away 
barrier because unless a wall of arbor vitae are planted, the vegetation would not be 6 feet in 
height when planted. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso stated that there will be a defined height according to what works for the 
beekeeper.  The purpose of the fly away barrier is meant for the bees to be at least 6 feet in the 
air when flying.  She suggested the ordinance reference industry standard or standard that is 
commonly available to tighten the language.  
 
Commissioner Solomonson stated that he would like to see a maximum height stipulated in the 
ordinance for stacked boxes.  He asked if the boxes can be placed off the ground and whether a 
receptacle means multiple boxes. 
 
Chair Doan asked if one box constitutes a hive.  Ms. Castle stated that the box does constitute a 
hive.  The ordinance limits the number of hives to 8, and the intent is a limit of 8 boxes.  She 
stated that she has not seen boxes stacked on the ground.  Usually they are on some type of 
platform. 
 
Commissioner Wolfe stated that his brother keeps bees and stacks boxes 6 to 8 feet high.  They 
are not on the ground due to moisture.  As the colony grows producing more honey, more boxes 
are added. 
 
Ms. Hill referred the Commission to the definition of hive in No. 13 just above Section 601.020 
where it is defined as a “receptacle inhabited by a colony manufactured for that purpose.”  In 
Section E1A reference is made to colony density in regard to the number of hives based on 
property size.  Under E1B hive structure size is defined. 
 
Commissioner Thompson suggested defining receptacle as 9 and 5/8 inch depth and use the same 
language throughout the ordinance for clarity. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso suggested that line 13 should say hive body instead of hive and that the 
restrictions refer to the number of hive bodies because that is the industry term for the box.  
Under E1A should say number of hive bodies and E1B should read “shall be kept in hive 
bodies…”. 
 
Chair Doan stated that E(1)(C) needs to then state, “hive bodies should be removed.” 
 
Commissioner Solomonson stated that he still believes the dimensions should be stipulated. 
 
Commissioner McCool stated that he still has concerns and is not comfortable with the 10-foot 
setback.  He would prefer to see 20 or 25 feet as a setback.  Also, he questioned “dense 
vegetation” as a fly away barrier.  This is not a situation where something can be planted that 
will grow to 6 feet.  The barrier must be 6 feet immediately. 
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Commissioner Wolfe asked if a variance would be needed if a business would like to keep bees 
on a rooftop.  There will be businesses who will want to keep bees on the roof for pollination or 
other purposes.  Ms. Castle responded that the ordinance only allows beekeeping in residential 
areas.  The ordinance would have to be changed to allow beekeeping in a business district. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson agreed with Commissioner McCool as to the concern about dense  
vegetation.  He would prefer that a fly away structure be a wall or fence.  He also agreed with a 
bigger setback than 10 feet.  There is a paranoia about bees and there may be situations where 10 
feet is not enough. 
 
Chair Doan asked if the ordinance is prohibiting ways beekeeping can be done and whether 
beekeeping could be done in a house.  Ms. Castle answered that setbacks would be an issue. 
 
Commissioner Peterson stated that dense vegetation is not adequately defined and could be 
deleted.  It would not accomplish the same as a fence.  He would agree with a setback of 15 feet, 
but a setback of 20 to 25 feet would be overly restrictive and prohibit beekeeping on narrow lots.  
It will not be possible to list all situations that would require greater than a 10-foot setback. 
 
Commissioner Thompson suggested a maximum height of 6 feet for the stack and requested that 
references to hive bodies include dimensions of the box to be consistent. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso agreed and stated that reference to dimensions be as a maximum depth, 
not a required depth. 
 
City Attorney Beck stated that proper notice has been given for the public hearing. 
 
Chair Doan opened the public hearing.  There were no comments or questions. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner Wolfe to close the  
  public hearing at 9:38 p.m. 
 
VOTE:    Ayes - 7  Nays - 0 
 
Chair Doan summarized the edits discussed to the ordinance:  1) removing dense vegetation as a 
fly away barrier; 2) adding 15 feet as the setback from all property lines and 25 feet from a 
principal dwelling unit; 3) using the term hive bodies as the definition for the box and maximum 
dimension; and 4) define height cap up to 6 feet for the bee hive body stack. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner Peterson to   
  recommend the City Council approve the attached ordinance permitting the  
  keeping of bees on residential properties with the addition of the items discussed  
  and listed in the Chair’s summary. 
  
VOTE:    Ayes - 7   Nays - 0 
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PUBLIC HEARING/TEXT AMENDMENT-PERMITTED USES IN NON-
RESIDENTIAL ZONING DISTRICTS 
 
FILE NO.:  2653-17-06 
APPLICANT: CITY OF SHORVIEW 
LOCATION:  CITY WIDE 
 
Presentation by City Planner Kathleen Castle 
 
The proposed amendment is to address recent interest in public and quasi-public uses in business 
zoning districts.  The City is concerned about allowing non-tax generating uses in business 
districts.  The Comprehensive Plan identifies public and quasi-public uses as public and private 
schools, fire and police stations, city hall, churches, YMCA and similar uses.  Criteria for 
developing these uses require that they be compatible with adjoining uses and that they are 
served by an arterial or collector roadway. 
 
Business districts in the City includes Business Park, Commercial, Office and Industrial.  
Currently, public and quasi-public uses are allowed in all districts except Business Park, which 
allows them as a conditional use.  Adult education and continuing education and second level 
learning centers are considered a public or quasi-public use.  Most public and quasi-public uses 
are in R1 Detached Residential Districts.  However, Northeast Youth and Family Services, Oak 
Hill Montessori and Midwest Special Services are located in districts zoned Office. 
 
Concerns that are driving this text amendment are:   
• Preservation of land for business activities.  There is only 5.5% of land in the City designated 

for business use.  It is important to retain business use land to insure a strong business climate 
in the City.   

• Whether public or quasi-public uses are consistent with the intended purpose of a business land 
use designation and zoning district. 

• General land use compatibility in a business district, such as a school in an industrial area. 
• Loss of tax revenue. 
 
Staff recommends the proposed amendment to remove adult/continuing education and public or 
quasi-public uses from the Business Park zoning district be forwarded to the City Council for 
approval. 
 
Commission Discussion 
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked for an explanation as to why business use was taken away in 
the Shoreview Corporate Center for apartments.  He asked where adult and continuing education 
be located and asked if a building could share uses.  Ms. Castle responded that the City 
concluded that the investment for residential would be a positive for the campus as a whole.  
Shared uses were discussed and possibly could fit in certain areas.  If so, a text amendment 
would be appropriate.  At this time it is believed that to be the most protective, public and quasi-
public uses would be eliminated.   
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Commissioner Peterson agreed that this action is a short term immediate fix but believes a lot of 
analysis is needed to understand all the scenarios that could be considered education, such as a 
testing center, tutorial for products, cooking classes related to a restaurant or product. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso agreed that a big concern is taking land off the tax rolls.  The change to 
residential in the business park or the senior housing that is now on the former Kozlak property 
did not take the property off the tax rolls.  It is important to have this immediate fix and then 
tweak the ordinance as specific situations arise.   
 
City Attorney Beck stated that proper notice has been given for the public hearing. 
 
Chair Down opened the public hearing.  There were no comments or questions. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Peterson, seconded by Commissioner Solomonson to close the  
  public hearing at 9:58 p.m. 
 
VOTE:    Ayes - 7  Nays - 0 
 
Commissioner McCool agreed this action is needed so that proposed uses can be properly 
analyzed.  It would be a loss if part of the Shoreveiw Corporate Center became a public or quasi-
public use with the loss of tax revenue.  However, more work needs to be done.  The City cannot 
ask whether an entity is for profit or non-profit in deciding land use.   
 
Chair Doan stated that he does support the amendment but believes the City will want to revisit 
this issue with a strategy to address the many exceptions in the near future and not rely on a 
blanket ban of public and quasi-public uses in business districts. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Peterson, seconded by Commissioner Yarusso to recommend  
  the City Council adopt the proposed text amendment addressing educational uses  
  in Section 205.045, Business Park District.  The Commission also supports further 
  review of public and quasi-public uses in the business zoning districts to address  
  the concerns cited in the Staff Report. 
VOTE:   Ayes - 7  Nays - 0 
MISCELLANEOUS 
 
Water Treatment Plant Tour 
Chair Doan thanked Commissioners who were able to attend the Water Treatment Plant tour, a 
state of the art facility and the largest infrastructure project undertaken by the City. 
 
Council Assignments 
Commissioners McCool and Solomonson will respectively attend the May 1, 2017 and May 15, 
2017 City Council meetings. 
 
Small Cell Wireless Ordinance 
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It was the consensus of the Commission to discuss a draft ordinance before holding a public 
hearing.  If the agenda for a regular meeting is not heavy, discussion could take place as a 
miscellaneous item.  Otherwise, a workshop will be held. 
 
Comprehensive Plan Kick-off Meeting 
On May 11, 2017, 6:30 to 8:30 p.m., there will be a Comprehensive Plan Kick-off Meeting at the 
Community Center.  Formal invitations will be sent by email. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner McCool, seconded by Commissioner Thompson, to  
  adjourn the meeting at 10:16 p.m. 
 
VOTE:    Ayes - 7   Nays - 0 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
_______________________________ 
Kathleen Castle 
City Planner 
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